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An iconic article published by Douglass North and Barry
Weingast in 1989 identified the growth of banking in early
modern Britain as a development “for pooling the savings of
many individuals and for intermediation between borrowers and
lenders.” The distinctive contribution of banks, argued the
authors, was that they “brought individual savings into the
financial system.” Men were “less concerned than their fathers
. . . to keep quantities of coin, bullion, and plate locked up
in safes or buried in their orchards or gardens.”[1]
For most of the last century, the intermediation paradigm has
dominated popular accounts of banking. That approach to
banking has, likewise, saturated histories of the industrial
revolution. In its light, the change in finance that mattered
for economic development seemed clear: the British triumphed
by making the world safe for investment. That commonsense has
obscured a fundamentally different possibility: the key
breakthrough may have been the creation of novel forms of
credit that acted as money (and near-money). In that case, the
catalyst was the result of institutional change that produced
unprecedented amounts and kinds of liquidity, not the
accumulation and redeployment of existing funds.
Participants in this Roundtable have exposed the stakes in the
debate over banking paradigms. For some, the choice of a
paradigm shapes regulatory policy (Ricks; Tarullo). [2] For

others, the stakes of the debate go to the way we understand
public and private power (Hockett and Omarova). And for still
others, the argument is about disciplinary assumptions
(Marglin). [3] By contrast, Tucker and Jackson approach the
debate as one of expositional fit, noting that certain
explanatory approaches suit particular times or perspectives.[4]
I want to add another dimension to the picture that is
emerging from the debate. The paradigm adopted to understand
banking informs – and is informed by – accounts of economic
development as an historical reality. Those accounts have real
impact on all the dimensions we have discussed, including
regulatory policy, ideas about public authority and private
agency, and the shape of economic orthodoxy. As for
expositional fit, it appears to signal real and lasting
differences in our operating assumptions.
For decades, scholars of the industrial revolution have
assumed intermediation as axiomatic. The financial
contribution to growth that must be explained is cast in quite
literal terms as how the hoards so tangibly evoked by North
and Weingast came to be unlocked, aggregated, and applied.[5]
The intuition entrenched here is that the accumulation of
savings and advance of that capital were the essential
elements in the process. That orientation has deflected
attention from the alternative suggested by the money-creation
model. According to that model, the financial contribution to
growth that must be explained is how institutions install
monetary value in an accessible form, how that value is
allocated and managed, and how those practices configure the
productive life of a society. The intuition implicit here is
that the design and provision of money made from credit,
including cash that penetrated to the retail level for wages
and payments to strangers, was an essential element, perhaps
the essential element, of the breakthrough.
Recall that the economic development taken to be talismanic

occurred in the early modern period, in northwestern Europe.
“Between 1780 and 1870, Britain’s real GDP/person almost
doubled. . . leaving the United Kingdom about 20% ahead of the
Netherlands (previously the leading European country), 70%
ahead of both France and Germany, and about a third higher
than the United States.” The same development set Britain
apart from China, Japan, and India. [6] Recent accounts have
added that the breakthrough came after a slower but steady
buildup in GDP over the previous decades. [ 7 ] The “great
divergence,” as it came to be called, set scholars from a wide
variety of disciplines a lasting puzzle: What drove such an
extraordinary upturn in economic development? What had Britain
done to set itself so far apart from other nations?
The debate has expanded and deepened over the last century,
producing an enormously rich narrative. An organizing
assumption, one congruent with the economic orthodoxy
identified by Marglin, has also become clear. According to
that assumption, the breakthrough – and economic growth
generally – depend on production in the real economy,
including drivers of individual preference. We look,
therefore, to natural resources, labor, technology, and trade
relations, empire and extraction, as well as cultural
proclivities, religious commitments, and scientific learning,
in order to understand economic growth.

[8]

Saved assets – accumulated capital (wealth) – are part of the
real economy and thus fit neatly into the story. And they
logically enable investment. The place for finance seems to
follow: it makes moving assets from savers to borrowers (i.e.
entrepreneurs) possible –effective intermediation in other
words. [ 9 ] According to North and Weingast, that activity
occurred after the British made the world safe for investment
by protecting rights to property, including property in
financial assets. [10] More recent intermediation-oriented
histories take a sharply different tack, noting that most

early industrial enterprises depended on reinvested profits
rather than bank finance. [11] (Ironically, they claim that
finance thus posed something of a brake on English economic
development.) In either event, the role for banks is clear. To
the extent that they pooled savings and moved them to
borrowers, they supported economic development as
intermediators. [ 1 2 ]
But the finding that bank funding played a limited role in
Britain’s early breakout suggests that the intermediation
approach, thus conceived, is incomplete at best. I want to
suggest that it may actually mis-identify the distinctive
contribution made by British banking. That contribution is
better captured by the money-creation paradigm – I suspect
that is because money creation is a more accurate description
of what modern banks do. In the rest of the essay, I propose
that a series of institutional innovations engineered by the
British in the early modern period led to an explosion of
productive liquidity – an enormous increase in the money stock
and near-money instruments. That explosion of liquidity fed
exchange, expanded waged labor, fueled effective tax
collection and law enforcement, and eased access to credit
even for those unable to tap accumulated savings. The same
institutional innovations channeled the profits of economic
development,
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The argument, speculative but consistent with some of the
richest descriptions of early British banking, is that the
financial revolution in Britain was transformative in kind,
not (or not only) in degree. [13] Contrary to the entrenched
wisdom, the British did not merely develop existing forms of
credit – bills of exchange, merchant clearing-houses, forms of
forced public lending. They actively (and often accidentally)
re-made credit so that it radically expanded the money stock
and related forms of liquidity. The leap in productivity that

scholars identify – in particular that jump in productivity
that occurred between 1780 and 1820 – occurred just when
British banking came into its own.[14] At that point, the Bank
of England had developed into a powerhouse that added
significantly to the monetary base. Britain’s circulating
public debt stabilized money markets that supported inter-bank
lending to a swell of country banks. And those banks, later to
convert to joint-stock banks, irrigated the late 18th and 19th
century countryside with the most abundant retail money supply
in European history.[15]
Here, I take Charles Kahn in this roundtable to agree that,
given latent demand and potential supply, money creation from
credit would be far more important to economic production than
accumulated funds. And those conditions likely existed for
centuries in Britain and much of Europe. The baseline for the
modern explosion of liquidity was the wrenching monetary
scarcity of the medieval world. There is copious evidence
demonstrating how vexed that environment was at the level of
everyday exchange. An expensive resource-intensive medium,
insufficient small change, instability in existing supplies of
coin, and uncertainty about their value – all meant that many
th

ordinary transactions were difficult until at least the 17
century, when increased silver from the Americas eased

problems (if only episodically) in England. [16] The unwieldy
nature of a money stock tied to metal supplies made it
difficult for governments easily to expand the amount of
coined money and to spend for social welfare. Deflation, a
force particularly destructive to borrowers, i.e.,
entrepreneurs, was a persistent damper on economic activity.[17]
Medieval forms of credit were not able to cure the problem.
Neither the ingenious networks of trade credit established by
merchants nor the experiments in city finance managed by
Italian city-states remedied the difficulties that haunted

exchange at the retail level nor the significant constraints
on public spending.[18] Nor did British innovations
to existing mercantile credit forms, forms that
conceptualize as modes of intermediation. Bills
did not operate effectively as cash, nor evolve
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many accounts assume.[19] Nor was the Bank of England “patterned
after the Bank of Amsterdam,” as a recent account steeped in
the language of intermediation suggests. [20] Rather than a
clearinghouse for mercantile credit (including overdrafts),
the Bank of England broke precedent and issued currency that
could circulate among strangers.
The distinctive step taken by the British was to create a
system that monetized both public and private credit in novel
yet sustainable ways. We know many pieces of the story, but
need to put them together into a new narrative, one about the
explosion of productive liquidity that occurred in the early
modern period. A brief look at the sequence illuminates the
importance of money creation; it also undermines the argument
that creating money out of credit simply collapses into
intermediation.
Experimenting under wartime conditions, the British first
commissioned the Bank of England to issue new bank notes
against government debt. When the government accepted those
notes back in payment, it recognized them as money on par with
the Crown’s own coin, ordaining them part of the monetary
base. By 1800, that inflow added some £15 million of new money
clearly treated as such to a coin supply of approximately
£44million. Bank of England notes would surpass coin as a
component of the money supply in the 19th century.[21]
Soon after the Bank’s founding, the British government
institutionalized markets for circulating public debt. Given
the scarcity of currency, much of that debt issued in order to
purchase goods, not to borrow existing money. The British then

literally swapped the debt into equity, endured the debacle of
the South Sea Bubble, and re-issued debt in ways that could be
carried forward indefinitely at a relatively low interest
rate. Unlike the Dutch, the British thus anchored new capital
markets with national reach on the stabilizing medium of
public debt.[22]
The short end of those markets, the money market for
discounting bills, soon came to support inter-bank lending.
Around 1750, banker-brokers began working there as agents for
the burgeoning number of county banks. The London Clearing
House was established in 1773 to carry the “rising volume of
inter-bank payments” made through the money market, due in
part to “the increasing country business.”[23]
Country banking inaugurated a geyser of new cash within that
network of supportive institutions. Tradesmen and
industrialists began issuing their own notes in order to
provide a means of payment to their employees and to buy local
goods. Denominated in pounds, the notes often represented that
value within retail loops of reciprocity: wages paid in notes
could be spent on company products, shopkeepers paid in notes
could return them to manufacturers for products to sell in
their stores, strangers could accept and use notes given the
hatchwork of exchange. Using the networked institutions that
connected the countryside to London, users converted local
notes into Bank of England money and coin.[24]
By the end of the 18th century, country banks had added another
£10 million to the money stock; the quantity of notes rose
steeply over the next two decades when British money was
inconvertible into gold coin.[25] Employers had, in many other
contexts, issued tokens and other money substitutes. In
Britain, however, money creation by country banks became part
of the national monetary architecture. Country bankers, London
bill brokers, the Bank of England, and the British government

had developed, or perhaps more accurately stumbled, into
elaborating a country-wide, coordinated, and cash-abundant
economy.
Over the course of the next several decades, the money supply,
including bank-issued currency and corrected for inflation
increased, some 8-fold. [26] Displacing country banks, modern
joint-stock banks expanded lending in notes and deposits that
could be used as cash effective immediately. By the end of the
19th century, those credit forms had surpassed Bank of England
notes as components of the money supply (M1). Between 1688 and
2009, the order of expansion, corrected for inflation, was
about 65-fold in the UK. That explosion of liquidity surely
fueled a surge of exchange – aggregate demand at the retail
level. It created funding opportunities that depended on the
promise of productivity, rather than existing wealth. That
promise was repayable in the same new money that financed
productivity. It led to an upsurge in waged labor. It fed an
expansion of government capacity along with revenue
collection. And it secured the banking industry (including the
central bank) as the source of all funds. The story comes full
circle as the Bank of England developed its capacity as the
anchor of the system and lender of last resort in the second
th

half of the 19

century.

The roundtable picks up here with a debate about how we
conceptualize banking. Calling an operation that permanently
and exponentially expands the money supply “intermediation”
strikes me as, at the very least, weird. It is much more apt
to recognize the operation as money creation. What, then, is
at stake in the term?
If the hypothesis above is right, overlooking the activity of
money creation and/or conflating it with intermediation
misleads us for at least three reasons:
First, it gets development wrong. It overstates the importance

of accumulated capital, including foreign capital (as opposed
to foreign exchange, an essential for imports but not wealth
creation per se). And it understates the importance of money
and credit as vectors of development. Along the way, it
fetishizes the rights of creditors as putative holders of
wealth rather than partners in a negotiation over the
distribution of benefits from the credit architecture.
Credible commitment is not irrelevant in my reading, but
neither is it the solvent that simply releases investment into
economic use.[27] For that matter, investment is not irrelevant
either in my reading – but it could only amplify development
once British banks had created the credit-based money that
responded so powerfully to the immense demand for liquidity.
Second, the intermediation axiom gets money wrong. Money, and
liquidity more broadly, appear in this period as newly remade
institutions of credit. The legal and political design of
those institutions made all the difference. Rather than
doubling down on medieval instruments for moving assets, the
British improvised in ways that created cash and forms of
liquidity that moved between strangers. Engrossed with private
law property rights to capital (its accumulation and
transfer), we have disregarded the public project that
exponentially swelled Britain’s national money and elaborated
the machinery that allocated it as credit.
Third, the intermediation axiom leaves us in the dark about
the relationship between money and the “real” economy stressed
by traditional approaches. Categorizing money as an
instrumental factor that lubricates exchange but leaves it
otherwise unaffected has cut off inquiry into monetary drivers
of productivity – but also monetary drivers of distribution
and distributive inequality. In order to understand those
effects, we need to map the way our system of bank-based money
creation channels funds to certain hands, assets, and
opportunities.[28] Further, we need to explore the relationship
between modern money’s design and governance, the interaction

between money made at the center with the social practices
that deploy, sustain, and/or subvert that money [29] , and the
dynamics created by changing modes of money and finance when
they cross borders on a global scale.
The stakes could not, in my view, be bigger.
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